MILTON BOROUGH COUNCIL 
(Hybrid Meeting)
November 22, 2022
7:00 p.m.
The meeting was called to order by President Walker. The following Councilpersons were present:  
Mr. Walker, Mr. Dale Pfeil, Mrs. Meckley, Mr. Swartz, Mr. Derr, Mr. Powell, Mr. John Pfeil, Ms. Fawess, and Mr. Moralez. Also in attendance were Jess Novinger, Shelly Sandstrom, Sam Shaffer, Doug Diehl, Chief Zettlemoyer, Mayor Aber, and Solicitor Wiley. Mr. Robol was absent.
Minutes:  On motion of Mr. Dale Pfeil, seconded by Mr. Moralez and carried, Council approved the minutes from the November 9, 2022, Council meeting.
At this time, President Walker announced that there would be a Pinning Ceremony for those that responded to the Myrtle Street fire in August of 2022. There were 14 firefighters and 2 Police Officers. The family who owned the home, Jonathan and Gina Walter and their son Ryder, were also present. Each of the responders who saved their lives were recognized and received Medals of Valor from the Milton Fire Department and a certificate from the offices of Representative Lynda Schlegel-Culver and Senator John Gordner. Those recognized  were:  Scott Derr, Joe Lupo, Logan Boucher, Mike Poust, Graffus “Butch” Johnston and Seth Heddings from the Milton Fire Department; Logan Beers from the White Deer Township Volunteer Fire Department; Joe Mitchell and Joey Sanders from the William Cameron Engine Company; Kyle Andricak, Josh Andricak, Sean Funk, Matt McNeal and Nate Kessler from the Warrior Run Area Fire Department; Travis Burrows from the Bufflo Valley Regional Police Department; and Travis Stotelmyer from the Milton Police Department.  
Following the ceremony, President Walker announced that Council would be entering into an Executive session to discuss the Conditional Uses for Mr. Milton, LLC., and personnel issues. The regular meeting of Council was re-opened at 7:57 p.m.

Report of the Borough Manager: Mrs. Novinger informed Council that the 2016 F450 Diesel McCoy Miller Type I Ambulance (transport ambulance), jointly owned by the Warrior Run Area Fire Department (WRAFD) and the Borough of Milton, has been sold for $45,000.00. This is exactly in line with what the ambulance was appraised for by two outside firms. As a reminder, the WRAFD holds the title and Milton is a 50% investor; as such we will receive 50% of the resale value ($22,500.00). 

Next, she reported that she had a virtual call with Sarah Kline from Cherished Cats Rescue Alliance (CCRA) on Tuesday, November 15th. They are willing to work with the Borough through their TNR (Trap-Neuter-Release) program. CCRA works with local veterinary clinics to provide low to no cost spay/neuter, rabies vaccines, ear tip (for ID purposes) and flea meds to stray/feral cats caught in a humane (live) trap. The cats must then be released back where they were found, unless friendly and deemed adoptable by CCRA. There are still many details to work out, but it is a step in the right direction. 

Report of the Mayor:  Mayor Aber thanked the Fire Department and the Police Department and all of the first responders who assisted with the fire last night on Hepburn Street. He reported that he attended the ceremony for the new Fire Truck on November 12th, and it was nice and well attended. The Christmas program is underway. He has met with the Chief and Chris Coup to review the program. Mayor Aber then stated that he attended the Salvation Army Kettle Kick-off at Lincoln Park. 
Report of the President of Council:  President Walker thanked everyone from the community and those organizations that assisted with the fire. He also asked that we all think of those less fortunate during the upcoming holiday season. 

Report of Chief of Police:  Chief Zettlemoyer reported that he has been having meetings regarding the Holiday Gift Program and things are going well. The Borough office will be helping with the program this year which will be very helpful. The gifts are scheduled to be delivered on December 23rd. Over the past couple of weeks there have been several incidents with our officers. One will be off with an injury due to apprehending a suspect. He asked everyone to not drink and drive during the holidays and always have a designated driver. 
Report of Public Works Director:  Sam Shaffer reported that leaf pick-up will end tomorrow. Equipment will then be ready for snow and ice. The Christmas Tree will be delivered tomorrow for the Tree Lighting event. All Christmas decorations will be up throughout the Borough by Friday. 
Report of the Fire Chief:   President Walker reported for Deputy Chief Lupo stating that the Fire Department responded to 5 calls since the last meeting. 
Public Comments:  No comments. 

Public Works and Cemeteries:   No report.
Public Safety:  No report.

General Government and Finance:  

A. Solicitor Wiley outlined the 2 conditional uses presented for Mr. Milton, LLC for Council’s consideration. The first use is for a distribution facility for solar panels. Following is a list of the conditions placed on this use.


1) The limit of 24 Trucks delivery/shipping per day,
2) PADOT Highway Occupancy Permit must be provided for all routes into and out of the said distribution facility, 
3) Address identification will be provided on the structures. The identification shall be easily visible and legible from Lincoln Street and/or N. Arch Street,
4) An Evacuation Plan for removal of products, items, and personnel, from the said distribution facility in the event of flooding. The plan must include names of contact personnel for the said distribution facility, the amount of time to evacuate the said facility, the river height the evacuation shall begin, and the river height that would allow the start of safe return to the said facility. 
5) The trucks must obey the street limits on size and weight and shall adjust the delivery & shipping routes accordingly.
6) Must comply with all Federal, State, and Local Regulations  
7) Conditional use is approved only as set forth in Applicant’s application and is limited to Building No. 8 as set forth in Applicant’s Exhibit No. 2. Any expansion or alteration in the proposed use will require a new conditional use application and approval.

8) There will be no outside storage associated with the distribution facility and any parking associated with the distribution facility shall be located in the area identified as No. 8A on Applicant’s Exhibit No. 2.

9) Applicant’s application did not seek permission for setting of shipping containers or parking of semi-trailers in connection with the proposed distribution facility and there will be no locating of shipping containers or parking of semi-trailers outside of Building No. 8 as set forth in Applicant’s Exhibit No. 2.



10) Applicant’s application did not seek any variances or waivers of any requirements of the Zoning Ordinance and Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance and Applicant shall adhere to all applicable requirements of each ordinance.

11) Applicant’s proposed use shall be compliant with all applicable building code requirements.

12) Applicant’s application represented that there will be 3 to 4 employees at the proposed distribution facility with hours of operation from 9 to 5.

13) Applicant will adhere to all conditions recommended by the Planning Commission, which are adopted and included as conditions of approval by the Borough Council.


On motion of Mr. John Pfeil, seconded by Mr. Moralez to approve this use, a roll-call vote was 


done with a 9-0 result, this motion carried.


The second use is for a distribution facility for a school bus terminal. Following is a list of the conditions 
placed 
on this use


1) This Use shall only include the said building or premises upon which light maintenance and servicing and storage for the school buses is allowed, and the supporting administration offices, but shall not include the repair of any bus or commercial vehicles, the dispensing of motor fuel or other petroleum products, the sale of accessories or equipment for motor vehicles, the storage of freight or cargo, overnight accommodations and/or restaurant facilities intended primarily to serve the needs of drivers or the motoring public,
2) PADOT Highway Occupancy Permit must be provided for all routes into and out of the said 
school bus facility, 
3) Address identification will be provided on the structures. The identification shall be easily visible and readable from Lincoln St and/or N. Arch Street, 
4) An Evacuation Plan for removal of all vehicles, products, items, and personnel, from the said distribution facility in the event of flooding. The plan must include names of contact personnel for the said school bus facility, the amount of time to evacuate the said facility, the river height the evacuation shall begin, and the river height that would allow the start of safe return to the said facility. 
5) Must comply with all Federal, State, and Local Regulations  
6) Conditional use is approved only as set forth in Applicant’s application and is limited to Building No. 5 for the administrative offices with the buses to be parked in Area No. 8A as set forth in Applicant’s Exhibit No. 2. Any expansion or alteration in the proposed use will require a new conditional use application and approval.

7) The use of Building No. 5 is limited to the administrative offices for the bus company as represented by Applicant.

8) The maximum number of buses to be parked in Area No. 8A is 50 buses, provided the buses can be parked safely and meet all applicable safety regulations.
9) Applicant’s application did not seek any variances or waivers of any requirements of the Zoning Ordinance and Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance and Applicant shall adhere to all applicable requirements of each ordinance.

10) Applicant’s proposed use shall be compliant with all applicable building code requirements.

11) Applicant will adhere to all conditions recommended by the Planning Commission, which are adopted and included as conditions of approval by the Borough Council.






On motion of Mr. Moralez, seconded by Ms. Fawess, and following a roll-call vote of 8-1, this motion 


carried. 

B. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved the 2023 Council meeting dates.

C. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved a request from Union County GIS Department to name an access road from Locust Street into Mr. Milton LLC property as ACF Lane.

D. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved renewing our agreement for professional auditing services with Klacik & Associates P.C. through 2024.

E. Mrs. Novinger clarified that this agenda item to prepare and advertise the mandatory Act 57 of 2022 – Effect of Failure to Receive Tax Notice Ordinance can be done as a Resolution and will be prepared for the next Council meeting. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved this change as outlined.

F. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved the 1st reading of the 2023 budget. This is a $3.5 million-dollar balanced budget with a $360,000 increase over 2022 and will include a tax increase of 1.5 mills. 
G. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council authorized advertisement of the 2023 budget.

H. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council authorized Attorney Wiley to prepare and advertise the 2023 Tax Ordinance.

I. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved the amended Regional Service Agreement to allow for the addition of Lewis Township to the Milton Regional Sewer Authority. President Walker reported that there will be an additional seat from the Borough for the Milton Regional Sewer Authority because of this change. 
J. On motion of Ms. Fawess, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council approved paying the bills from General Fund, Payroll, and Cemetery accounts in the amount of $141,394.59. 

There being no further questions or business, on motion of Mr. Dale Pfeil, seconded by Mrs. Meckley and carried, Council adjourned at 8:25 p.m.








Respectfully Submitted:






Shelly Sandstrom






Secretary/Treasurer 

